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September Board Meeting Highlights                                                       Kevin Saville 

Meeting was called to order at 10:55 a.m. by Chairman Rich Bright.   The Pledge of Allegiance was  
recited and September 11 was remembered.  Bright asked for a moment of silence to remember the  
soldiers that continue to defend us and to remember our late Confederate commander, Rob LeCocq.   
 
The roll call was made by Secretary Kevin Saville.   For the (nonvoting) Administrative Board, four  
members were present, two were represented, and three were absent.  For the (voting) General Board, the  
civilians had two voting proxy representatives present.  On the Confederate side, there were two voting unit 
representative and one proxy representative present (three total).  On the Federal side, there were five  
voting unit representatives and five proxy representatives present (ten total).  The total eligible votes were 
15 out of 29; this constituted a quorum (a quorum is 15 minimum).   
 
Secretaryôs Report was made by Saville. The July meeting minutes were approved by the Board. 
 
Treasurerôs Report was read.  As of the end of August, the checking account balance was $26,115 and the  
savings account balance was $20,008.  
Regarding event proceeds, it was recognized that there was a considerable loss on the Roy events.   

Brad Jones asked how upset Snoqualmie event sponsors may be with that event being cut short by the 

weather.  Bob Ballard said thereôs been no major complaint; some public did show up disappointed on  

Sunday.  Bob Dunn suggested for Snoqualmie that some kind of barrier be placed on the perimeter to  

prevent people from coming in without paying and/or perhaps no parking signs be put up along the street to 

prevent parking.  

Brigade Commanders & Civilian Leaders Reports.  
Confederate Battalion: There was no representation and nothing to report. 
Confederate Civilians: Nothing to report. 
Federal Civilians: Beth Sier conveyed from Nicole Spellman that she thanked all who came to this year's 
events.  She encouraged everyone to have a safe and blessed ñoff-seasonò.     
Federal Battalion: Alan Geho expressed his gratitude for all who participated in Snoqualmie and made the 
difficult decision to close the event early due to the weather concerns.  He also commented that several 
units had growth this year but that three would be on probation for 2016, until numbers are made.  They are 
the 1st US Cavalry, 12th US and the 11th Pennsylvania.  It was also noted that the US Marines had not yet 
made their numbers and are now in a new status.  Planning for the 2016 School of the Soldier at Fort 
Simcoe is already underway.  The dates are April 29 thru May 1.   
 
Committee Reports  
Finance.  No report. 
Event Planning and Activities.   
  Howard Struve reported that he is still working on the event handbook.  Struve presented the proposed 
2016 event calendar, noting that bold entries are battle events and italicized board meetings are subject to 
change.  Battle events are the same as last year but dates are currently adjustable and floating on a couple 
events.  A couple of new events are the Grand Victorian Ball for Peace, coordinated by Vicky Cady, and an 
immersion event planned for May or June, coordinated by Shane Colglazier and Howard Struve.   
  Bright related online survey responses from 100 members.  There is support to do events at the same  
places theyôve been done before, and 70% are in favor of doing a fifth battle reenactment in the season.  
Deep Creek, Union Gap, Chehalis, and Snoqualmie all received good support, as did a Tacoma area event.  
Bright is looking in to doing something at JBLM.  It was suggested that the response may have been 
skewed by the survey wording. 
  Kevin Saville reported on the Chehalis battle reenactment and some financial concerns.   

  Bright asked everyone to review the proposed 2016 event schedule prior to the October board meeting, 

and ask questions in advance so that informed decisions can be made at the meeting.   Cady said the ball is 

not trying to make a profit but is looking to break even and give back to the club.  Event coordinators for 

sponsored events must submit budgets to Howard Struve.  Struve added that event coordinators need to be 

at the October 17 meeting to answer questions.   
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September Board Meeting Highlights  (continued)                                        Kevin Saville 

Risk/Insurance.  R. Bright said in the Northwest Civil War Council, the Willamette Mission death caused 
some upheaval so Bright will report on cavalry risks in the future.  It was recognized that neither the 
NCWC or WCWAôs insurance policies cover member injuries; they only cover public injuries.  
Outreach.  Bright said heôs been contacted to provide uniforms for school events; heôs working on that. 
Membership.  Sharron Bortz said the final membership count (as of August 31) was 771 members in 2015, 
compared to 908 in 2014 (a 15% reduction 
Living History. Bright said there is a living history event the next weekend in Tri-Cities. 
Publicity.  Bright requested someone to chair this committee. 
Equine Safety.  Geho said they are looking at the Oregon incident. 
Surplus Funds Distribution.  R. Bright distributed a 2015 event participation tally, by unit.  Bright account-
ed for every unitôs participation, on the field or as a civilian in a company.  The total was 1,115 member 
participation units: 519 Confederate, 529 Union, and 67 civilian.  Bright listed on the tally sheet four differ-
ent distribution amount scenarios.  For example, if $10,000 was distributed, each member participation unit 
would be worth $8.96.  Bright explained that he collected information for all of the 2015 sponsored battle 
reenactments and the units were asked to provide the highest number of participants on either day of an 
event.   Civilians were not counted as part of the military units.  Cavalry horses were counted the same as 
participants.  Bob Ballard said a distribution ought to be based on event profitability.  Bright said we need 
to ask how much we need to carry forward; it has been placed at $20,000 - 25,000.  It was moved and se-
conded to make a distribution based on the tally structure, with the total amount of distribution to be 
defined at a later meeting.  It was agreed that rounding is acceptable.  The motion passed by voice 
vote with all in favor.  
 
Unfinished Business. 
No unfinished business. 
 
New Business. 
Appointment of Confederate Battalion Commander by Vote of Confederate Brigade General Board  
Members.  Bright said that per the Bylaws, a vote of the Confederate unit representatives needs to occur to 
define the Confederate battalion commander for the remainder of 2015.  Brad Jones asked if there needs to 
be a quorum of Confederate representatives; Bright said itôs not required per the Bylaws.  Roy Houston 
nominated Tobey Gulley.  The Confederate units present voted unanimously for Tobey Gulley to 
proceed as battalion commander for the remainder of 2015. 
Pyrotechnics at events.  Concern was raised that pyrotechnics test at the Deep Creek event were not ap-
proved.  It was construed that they were fireworks and that they should not have happened.  Saville said 
they could have been perceived to be fireworks.  Alan Geho said proper procedure was not followed, hence 
there was a safety violation. The situation was discussed, the safety violation was handled, and we donôt 
want to do it again. 
Bylaws amendment proposals for member transfer to a different unit.  Bright described that currently, a 
piece of paper has to be handled to approve a memberôs transfer between units.  Beth Sier has proposed a 
new option whereby the member wishing to change units would need to send an email to the two  
commanders and the Membership Coordinator.  When everyone agrees to recognize the transfer, then the 
transfer can be completed by the Membership Coordinator.   The following Bylaws amendment proposal 
was distributed prior to the meeting. It was moved and seconded to approve the proposed By-Laws 
amendment detailed above.  The motion to amend the Bylaws passed by voice vote with all in favor. 
Proposed Event Volunteer Liability Waivers.  Saville said he composed and distributed event volunteer 
liability waivers.  Geho said there is no Bylaws requirement that something be presented at one meeting 
and voted at the next, unless tabled.  It was moved and seconded to approve the event volunteer liability 
waivers.  Motion was approved by voice vote with all in favor.  It was moved and seconded to add 
vendors to the liability waiver.  It was moved and seconded to table the previous motion in order to 
get the motion reviewed by the Vendor Coordinator, Norm Harriman.  The latter motion passed by 
voice vote with all in favor.   
Deep Creek Spectator Concern.  Brad Jones said there was a person asking questions of General Grant at 
Deep Creek, the questioner ending with comments about Indians being herded off to the ovens.  Jones said 
people in the audience got up and left.  Bright said in this particular situation, the guy has come to Deep 
Creek every year.  Geho said we are a private club, we are charging admission, and we are a corporation.  
We reserve the right to provide service to everyone and only those people that are members should be 
dressed appropriately.  Geho said a confusion of liability occurs if someone is dressed in period attire and 
causes an issue.  We need to have a plan in place to address a person that becomes disruptive due to their 
attire, speech, and/or actions. 

mailto:savillekr@comcast.net
mailto:gulley246@aol.com
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September Board Meeting Highlights  (continued)                                        Kevin Saville 
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For the Good of the Order.  
Past Event Reports. 
Echoes of Blue and Grey: Brad Jones said there was a dozen or so on each side. 
Fort Worden: Brad Jones said the 4th U.S. did the event Labor Day weekend and had 8-10 skirmishers on 
each side.  The Civil War entry drew up to a couple hundred spectators at the first skirmish on each day. 
Upcoming Event Reports.  Bright said the Elbe MRSR train event is today and that may be why some 
people are not here.  The Tricities Civil War event is Sept. 19-20; Bright encouraged people to partici-
pate.  Bright welcomed members to participate in the horse and harness driving clinic on Sept. 26-27 at 
the ag museum in Union Gap. 
Unit Reports.   There were none. 
Announcements.   
WCWA tent and PA systems.  Saville said he took care of the WCWA tent after Snoqualmie with the 
assistance of others in the 20th Maine.  The tent was opened up and dried out at home, and taken to the 
WCWA storage unit.  Bright said he is taking care of the WCWAôs new PA system.  It was agreed to auc-
tion off the old PA system at the October board meeting.   
Adjourn.  Meeting was adjourned at approximately 1:12 p.m.   The next General Board meeting is October 
17, with time and locations to be announced. 
 

Union Battalion Commanderõs Report                                           Alan Geho 

Dispatch ~October  1865  ~Army of the Columbia 

To the Officers, Troops, and Military Civilians, of the Army of the Columbia. 

The Ballots have all been sent out and I have received mine. Please take the time when you 

receive it, to cast your votes for your choices to lead this Club and Battalion for the next year. 

This is important!!!  It is your organization!! . A thank you for taking care of this is offered in 

advance. WE don't have Stickers that say " I voted" sorry so all you get is a Thanks for voting 

and caring.   This is the time to replace or repair your kit.  It is time to look forward to the new 

season and hopefully the next will be without the frustrations and challenges of the this last.  I 

encourage you all to do several things this month. One, vote and two register for next year, 

donõt wait, but renew now using the online registration process. It is quick easy and then you 

are done. 

It has been my honor to serve you.  I look forward to that continued service.     

I remain your obdõt servant 

Col. Marshall Alan Geho 

Army of the Columbia 

Nos Vadum Triumphus 
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2015 WCWA Administrative Board Elections  

The Candidates Speak 

 Nominations for 

WCWA 2016 Administrative Board Positions 

 

Chairman:   Richard Bright        John Caverly  

Vice Chairman:   Robert Ballard  

Secretary:    Kevin Saville        John Strand  

Treasurer:    Paul Timmerman  

Membership Coordinator:   Sharron Bortz     Lisa Tharp  

Confederate Battalion Leader:   Carnan Bergren    Marc Williams  

Confederate Civilian Leader:    Marilee Rehfield  

Union Battalion Leader:   Alan Geho    Ryan Wilder  

Union Civilian Leader:   Lynne Harriman    Cheryl Reams  

 

                                                                         EDITORõS NOTE:   

 

Repeating for the good of the order, the candidates remarks from last month, with the addition of one more 

submission.   

 

By now, all ballots should have been received by all voting members of the WCWA.  Every member, age 14 and  

older, is eligible to vote in the Administrative Election and should have been sent a ballot.  I sincerely hope that you 

all have received your ballot, have already cast or plan to cast your votes and mail the ballot back to Shelly.  

Ballots must be postmarked no later than October 31 in order to be counted.  If you have already voted, thank you.  

 

It is important that we all participate in the WCWA election process.  There are so many Administrative positions 

that are being competed this year.  Your vote does count.  Please let your voice be heard.  If one chooses not to vote 

now, let them not be heard complaining later.   

 

If you have not received a ballot and should have, please contact Shelly, Howard and Pattie IMMEDIATELY. 

Also, let us all give a harty THANK YOU to Shelly, Howard and Pattie for all their hard work.  

 

Thank you. 
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2015 WCWA Administrative Board Elections  

The Candidates Speak (continued) 

Kevin SavilleñRunning for the position of Secretary 

Ladies and Gentlemen of the WCWA: 

 

Iõm Kevin Saville and I am once again running for the position of Secretary.   

Initially I did not think I would submit a statement and indicated the same to  

Dispatch Editor Beth Sier. Since Iõve been secretary for a few years, I have 

thought that you have probably formed an opinion about what Iõve done as  

secretary and you probably already know how you wish to vote.  I encourage all 

members of voting age to vote as they see fit. 

 

A bit on my backgroundémy origins are in the Kittitas Valley (Ellensburg).   

Farming ancestors on both sides of my family first migrated to the Kittitas during 

the height of the Great Depression in an effort to escape the drought in western 

Kansas and eastern Colorado.   One of my early ancestors in Iowa settled there after serving in the 63
rd
 Army of  

Tennessee (C.S.A.).  I matriculated through schools in the Ellensburg School District and graduated with honors from both 

EHS and CWUéthe latter with a B.S. in Electronics Engineering Technology.  For the following 24 years, I was a  

manufacturing and quality assurance engineer involved in the manufacture of diagnostic medical ultrasound transducers and a 

myriad of defense equipment.  After jobs with two companies moved to eastern states, I decided to take a more grounded,  

physical jobéthat of a railroad signal maintainer.  Iõve now worked mostly outdoors for a year and a half and enjoy the change of 

pace.  My former work was in Bothell and Lakewood; now I work on railroads that operate from Centralia to Hoquiam and 

Bangor, and from Wenatchee to Oroville.  Those that have known me, know of my lifelong passion for railroads and associated 

technologies.  My work enables me to experience a considerable cross-section of our state. 

 

In the early ô90õs, I began collecting original Civil War items.  In September of 1996, a friend told me about seeing a Civil War 

reenactment at Fort Stevens and indicated that reenacting would be a great hobby for me, so I went to the WCWAõs Leaven-

worth reenactment later that month.  I was hooked immediately and joined the WCWA as quickly as possible.  Within a few 

months, I was attending board meetings and getting more involved.  In the winter of õ97-98, I created a telegraph impression that 

eventually led to my current impression that includes the U.S.M.T. battery wagon.  I helped lead and create three units (two 

infantry and one special unitéall of which are now history).  By 1999 or 2000, I was secretary of the WCWA and served in that 

role to 2005.  I returned to the secretary position in 2011 and have remained in the position since then. 

 

I like to see the WCWA operate efficiently and as straightforward as possible.  Like the U.S. government, the WCWA has a 

representative legislative, rule-making body.  That is to say the General Board is comprised of one representative from each full 

strength unit.  The General Board decides the rules &c. by which the WCWA operates.  The Administrative Board, comprised 

of the Chairman, Vice Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer, Membership Coordinator, battalion commanders, and civilian leaders, 

serves as the executive board and carries out the decisions made by the General Board.   

 

I like to facilitate the General Boardõs success by providing documents and proposals in a manner that meets the needs of the 

members of the General Board: via email.  In this day and age, email seems to be a good compromise as most members do 

have an email account and receive material via email.  Email is of course much more efficient than USPS mail.   

Fewer General Board members are on Facebook or other social media; consequently, I do not feel compelled to use social me-

dia for WCWA business communication.  I encourage all WCWA members to seek out their unitõs representative and to dis-

cuss topics of concern with their representative.  All WCWA members are welcome to attend and speak at WCWA board 

meetings, but voting is restricted to the General Board except for amendments to the WCWA Constitution.  

 

I wish the WCWA and its members much success in 2016 and I look forward to contributing to that success. 
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2015 WCWA Administrative Board Elections  

The Candidates Speak (continued) 

Carnan BergrenñCandidate for Confederate Battalion Commander 

Ladies and Gentlemen of Adams Legion, 

I humbly accept the nomination for Confederate Battalion Commander.  It would be an  

honor and privilege to serve in this capacity.  

I have been reenacting for some 19 years in this club and have served in many leadership  

positions.  I have served the company ranks in all NCO positions but mostly recently as  

commander of the 7
th
 South Carolina Infantry.  My experience and dedication to the club has 

been from both an administrative and military command perspective and throughout those years have served the WCWA in 

variety of ways from committee member, to event coordinator.  

Presently Iõm completing a one year term as vice chair of the WCWA and my second year as Chief of Infantry on the Confed-

erate Battalion Staff.   

As your Battalion Commander it would be my intention to continue in similar fashion with the goals and objectives that have 

been previously established by Colonel Rob LeCocq.  I believe we are on a good path forward and I would like to continue with 

this endeavor.      

In addition to leading the confederate military membership, I believe the Confederate Battalion Commander has the responsi-

bility to be a good steward in representing the WCWA membership as a whole.  The military leadership is highly visible and 

generally helps set the òtone at the topó for the club through membership activities.  I believe our leaders should be open to try 

new things and be willing to listen.  The leadership should also be willing to accept constructive criticism when appropriate and 

lead by example while exercising its authority in a thoughtful and respectful manor.  

My pledge to you as your Confederate Battalion Commander will be to exercise these principles of leadership to the best of my 

ability.  I will continue to work with the leadership in the Army of the Columbia to present good battles scenarios for the partici-

pants and public.  I think it is healthy for the organization to enhance the civilian experience and I will listen to the civilian lead-

ership to promote and reinforce the family aspects of this hobby as well.  I would like to encourage company commanders to 

think a little out of the box when it comes to new event activities or perhaps support the event by  

reintroducing past activities that were once popular but for one reason or another are no longer done. I think there are a variety 

of ways in which the club can move forward to provide an enjoyable experience while educating the  public of this critical time in 

our history.  I humbly ask for your vote and support in this year election.   

 

Thank you, 

Respectfully, your obedient servant,  

Carnan Bergren (Major A.D. Brubaker) 
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2015 WCWA Administrative Board Elections  

The Candidates Speak (continued) 

Ryan WilderñCandidate for Union Battalion Commander 

Ladies and Gentlemen of the Union Battalion, I am Ryan Wilder and I have accepted the nomination 

for Union Battalion Colonel. This past season has been costly to this battalion as well as the club. The 

slanderous words and the people whose character were subject to scrutiny. The kind of stuff that need 

not happen within a club that I look at as family. No, instead we need support each other, in all paths. 

Not only are we educating the public, but ourselves as well. Each position within this family should not 

be held in tribal knowledge. But instead be taught to those who seek that position in the future. Any 

who wish to give insight or their own thoughts should be free to do so without fear of  

reprimand. Rather than drive our members away, we must instead listen. Acknowledge what they have 

to say rather than belittling them. We work as a team or not at all. Our time will come, our time has 

come. "Damn the torpedoes, full speed ahead!"  

 Admiral Farragut Ryan Wilder 

Sharron BortzñCandidate for Membership Coordinator 

Ladies and Gentlemen of the WCWA, 

Nine months ago I took over as Membership Coordinator.  I would like to continue in this position.  It took a little effort, but I 

learned the programs and believe I can be even more efficient in the coming year.  There are ways I see that the enlistment sys-

tem could be made easier for everyone ð members, commanders, and membership committee ð and I would like to see these 

changes implemented.  

I have been in WCWA for the past 7 years and interested in re-enactments for much longer.  Reenacting is such a significant 

part of my life, and being Membership Coordinator is a way I can pay back all the wonderful people who have added so much 

to my life in friendships and experiences. 

Robert BallardñCandidate for Vice-Chairman 

 

I have been a member of the WCWA for 14years, as such have attended an been a voting member on the WCWA board as 

Chairman of the 20th Maine Co. F for at least 6years. As a physician I have experience with various administrative bodies 

and have participated in WCWA constitutional and bylaws work for several years. I am honored to be nominated for this posi-

tion and pledge to maintain my impartiality and work to help the WCWA grow and continue our primary directives of educating 

the public as living historians. I trust that we can continue to reach common ground when there are differences and continue to 

grow as an organization and present our unique perspective for the publics education and enlightenment. Thanks, Bob Ballard  

Paul TimmermanñCandidate for Treasurer 
Member of WCWA for 20 years.  Degree in Accounting.  Prior two years  

experience as WCWA Treasurer.... 
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2015 WCWA Administrative Board Elections  

The Candidates Speak (continued) 

Alan GehoñCandidate for Union Battalion Commander 

To the Army of the Columbia, Officers, Troops and Military Families,       

Once again I most heartedly accept the nomination for Union Commander.  I continue to be honored to 

serve you as your Battalion Commander.  Despite a rough year on many fronts, including blasts from a 

disgruntled minority, to a micro wind blast that caused minor injury to some of our family and damaged 

otherõs gear.  Yet thru all of this our Battalion has persevered and several companies prospered with new 

membership.   

 

     I have ever maintained that to be an officer or a leader is to be a servant of those one leads. That to lead effectively is to not 

only accept input but to seek it.  This I along with your Battalion staff have done from the beginning, asking the input from and 

making collaborative decisions with your company commanders who  

represent you the membership.  This has not been done passively, I take your trust very seriously and have  

passionately worked in your behalf at all times. This position is not one that you can do only on the weekends of events or only 

show up part of time, but requires availability throughout the year in between events. There are some that believe that this job is 

about planning battles and wearing officer bars, this is not so. I have been blessed with trusted great men who also believe in 

what we are doing to assist me in our leading this battalion, its troops and its families, along with me, Dan Rike, Shane Colglazi-

er, Bryan Tafoya, Anthony Munson, and Larry Graham.  

A leader must have an agenda that seeks to better the whole and not just a part and seek to work with the many and not just the 

few. I believe that I along with your staff have done this, and sadly knows that no matter what, one cannot please everyone, de-

spite good intentions. 

I from the start have stated that I feel that this is a three year position, (Elected each year of course) with the first year being the 

learning year, the second, given the opportunity, is to make course corrections and enhance what worked, with the third year 

being year to put it all together and bring it home and leave on a high note.   In doing this, I feel that I am promoting the training 

of future leaders, thus creating more opportunities for others to advance at the company level and at the battalion level.  I hope 

those that follow after me will embrace this mindset.   

I will continue to ask for and encourage the company commanders to meet with myself and your staff regularly, not 

as receivers of information, but as architects of change to build consensus toward common goals and seek the middle ground 

where we all can prosper. 

 

At our last officers meeting at Snoqualmie, I asked your company commanders if I should continue to this third year as your 

Battalion Commander and received their support.   Now, I ask you to join with them and cast your vote once again for you and 

I to continue this wonderful journey together!!!  

 Hail Columbia!! 

Yours Always in Service, 

Colonel Alan Geho 

òMarshalló 

If you have ideas for next year, contact me at amgeho@msn.com  or call at 509-985-9135 

mailto:amgeho@msn.com
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2015 WCWA Administrative Board Elections  

The Candidates Speak (continued) 

Lynne Harrimanñ Candidate for Union Civilian Leader 

 
Many already know me as the co-owner of Timeless Stitches.  While I do not camp within the township, my sutlery is often 

used for an anchor for the town square.  Due to the need to set the sutlery, we are often one of the first on site and thus I 

am able to evaluate the site and layout our civilian township.  As the civilians arrive I am already on site and able to help 

them locate their personal spaces.  I feel that over the years I have developed a good grasp of the needs of the township as 

in the past few years I have already been setting up many of the township layouts.  It would be my goal as Union Civilian  

Leader, to build and encourage Union civilian presence within the township.   

Thank-you.  Lynne Harriman 

 

Rich BrightñCandidate for Chairman 

The best way to destroy an enemy is to make him a friend. Abe Lincoln 

 

First, Iõd like to thank the Admin Board for all their efforts this past year. They do a thank-less job and 

volunteer countless hours to conduct the business of the WCWA.  If you have a chance, join me in 

showing them some gratitude. To Nicole S. and Anna F., both you ladies will not be back, regardless 

of the elections, and will be missed, so I want to thank you both for your tireless efforts. 

 

Constitution, Article 5, section 3A  

òThe Chairman is not a òPresidentó and has no powers beyond those conferred by this  

Constitution or the Bylaws. The Chairman has no vote on the Board except in the case of a tie.ó I 

wanted to emphasize that the actions of the chairman or any Administrative Board  person, serves at the discretion and direc-

tion of the Board of Directors of the WCWA. In the absence of direction we do, what we deem  

appropriate and as governed by the Constitution and the Bylaws. In the spite of  or the absence of clear direction from the 

those rules, we give it our best shot. Do we get it right every time, no! But we try our best to do what we think the Board wants.  

 

I had strongly considered taking a break from leadership, but certain events and a few un-finished items, has caused me to run 

for chairman for the 2016 season. My goals for next year are as follows. I want to continue trying to bridge the gap between the 

North and South, and like Lincoln, thatõs a tall order. But, we owe it to the troops and the public to put on a good show and 

expose the people to living history, while we try to educate them and honor those who fought, died and suffered the loss, while 

we also celebrate the effect it had on making America the greatest and exceptional county in the world. We also, need to  

remind the public, we may not always be proud of our history, but it deserves to have the story be told, without revisionist or 

removing the symbols that the South held in such high esteem. If we drop the ball, some may succeed in removing the Stars 

and bars, the names of those who fought and the reasons why, could be lost to future generations. I still want to get the on-line 

voting working and improve our communications, smoother meetings, avoiding distractions & disruptive members at meetings, 

so we can have less meetings, but try to get more done. I will need unit Leaders to step up their game, and BDE staffs to get on 

the same page. I can only be successful, if we all roll up our sleeves, work to bring us together, and ignore those who wish to 

divide us and force us to their will, rather than the will of the  

majority.  

Thanks-  

Rich Bright      509-910-4638   Brightnot66@yahoo.com 

http://www.brainyquote.com/quotes/quotes/a/abrahamlin163041.html


 

 

 

Marc WilliamsñCandidate for Confederate Brigade Commander 

My name is Marc òT.D.ó Williams, and I am asking for your vote as Confederate Brigade 

Commander of the Washington Civil War Association. Many of you know what Iõve done, but you 

donõt know who I am. I was the Radar OõReilly, to Col. Gulleyõs Henry Blake; the Man Behind the 

Curtain to Col. LeCocqõs Wizard of Oz. The joke wouldnõt be lost on Rob, as many of you know and 

miss his sense of humor. For those of you who are unfamiliar with all the work I have done to help the 

brigade, I will outline those duties briefly. I will also describe the mission that Col.s Gulley and 

LeCocq had set for the brigade, as well as  

describe my plan for the brigade moving forward.  

Believe it or not, itõs not easy for me to write this letter. I have not been one to ask for recog-

nition of my work; the job was to make the Colonel and the brigade look good not myself. For the past 

seven years I have been working, behind the curtains as it were, for the betterment of the brigade. Not 

that there was anything wrong with the legacy left by Col. Rusty Starr. However, there is always im-

provement to be had; just because we achieve a goal doesnõt mean we can rest on our laurels.  

Allow me to briefly explain: In 2009, Col. Gulley was elected to command, and he asked for 

me to serve as Adjutant and Chief of Infantry. Tobey approached me with an idea to bring increased 

organization, military discipline, and camaraderie to the brigade. If we were to reenact as a military 

unit, then we were going to look like one. Officers dressed like officers, men saluted, and Officers and 

NCOs alike knew their  

responsibilities. We moved from a battalion concept to a brigade concept, splitting off the artillery and cavalry under separate commands. 

Guided by Colonel LeCocqõs leadership we kept moving forward with that same military discipline. Although, we also added one very im-

portant area for improvement, and that was to increase the fun and camaraderie in the brigade and at events.  

Along with contributing to the overall brigade mission, additional duties in my role as Chief of Infantry included going to board 

meetings or arriving one to two days early to an event to be sure that the camps were all laid out, and water and  

restroom facilities were available. My work also included the joy of commanding all of the infantry, running morning parade, but also fielding 

phone calls and emails at all hours of the day and night between events, and especially the days leading up to them. I think Col. Gulley put it 

best, òBeing Colonel at the events takes up 1% of the job, and the other 99% is spent between the events dealing with everything else.ó It is 

because of all these additional administrative peculiarities, which I have helped resolve for the past seven years, that I know I am a strong 

candidate to be the next brigade commander. I have dealt with the unseen work on the organizational side, and I know how much work be-

ing the brigade commander entails. Your vote of confidence will allow me the opportunity to show you that I have the ability to do the be-

hind the scenes administrative work, as well as the  

requisite leadership skills, necessary to be Colonel. 

We need to move forward with the missions of both Col. Gulley and Col. LeCocq. There has to be a balance between the military 

discipline and the fun. This is an invaluable lesson that I learned from Col. LeCocq. We must keep making the  

effort to bring reenactors who have left the hobby back out to events. We also need to continue to move forward with more skits and demon-

strations to engage the public as they come through our camps. Under my leadership there would be a seamless  

transition from Col. LeCocq to myself. Furthermore, it is my intention to keep the same staff that Col. LeCocq and I assembled to minimize 

the impact of a new change of command on the brigade. 

As a side note, I would like to address some rumors in the brigade that I have permanently moved abroad. This is incorrect. I am 

returning to school and while my attention will be on focused on schoolwork, just as anyone focuses on their job, I will still have time availa-

ble to dedicate to the WCWA and this brigade. I will attend the meetings when I am away during the school year through Skype, just as oth-

ers on the Administrative Board do, and will be present for the events next summer. I am available to reach at any time by either email, or by 

phone (509-329-6415), in which anyone can reach me. I also hope to rely upon my staff, as other brigade commanders have in the past, to 

assist me in carrying out our mission. 

The bottom line, for those of you who are veteran reenactors, is do you like where this brigade has gone over the last seven years? 

Do you like the improvements made in military discipline, organization, and comradery? If you do, then I ask for your vote so that I can 

continue with that mission. I give you my word that I will continue to serve you with honor, and integrity. 

 

I remain, as ever, your humble and obedient servant. 

 

Lt. Col. Marc òT.D.ó Williams 

Chief of Staff, Adamsõ Legion  
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2015 WCWA Administrative Board Elections  

The Candidates Speak (continued) 

John StrandñCandidate for Secretary 

 
As most WCWA veterans already know & the fresh fish will get to know, I am John Strand & have been in the club since the 

first year. I am Soldier # 5 of the 4
th
 US Infantry Company C, the corner stone Union unit of the WCWA. I began reenacting 

at the tender age of 23 just after my service in the US Army as a Combat Engineer. I have served not only as a commander, 

chair & secretary of 4
th
 US for many years, but began to develop my leadership skills as student body president & representa-

tives in student government from grade school through college. I achieved Eagle Scout with a Silver Palm & was awarded a 

community citizenship award for organizing boy scouts to help teach English to underprivileged Christian children in the slums 

of Islamabad, Pakistan. Iõm a journalist by trade who exercises the First Amendment on a daily basis. Iõm just an all-around 

standup guy with the known track record that my word as my bond. 

  

I have been attending WCWA board meetings actively & consistently since 2001. If you look at my voting ethic, youõll see that 

I have always stood up for the membership. I remember the meeting where I had 7 proxy votes & still lost when I was the only 

one that voted against censoring letters to the editor for The Dispatch. Iõm the one responsible for limiting the vote of proxies 

per member to 2 to increase participation when the direction of the club began to skirt perilously close to being decided by a 

handful of people.  

  

If elected to Secretary, I pledge to bring transparency back to the board. Iõll implement an open door policy where people can 

contact me anytime. I pledge to serve as a watchdog, reminding all board members of their ethical responsibilities to this mem-

bership as a whole; no more secret meetings & back door deals on my watch. I pledge equal access to the official minutes with-

in 2 weeks after a meeting so ALL our membership can stay apprised of what the board is doing on their behalf. 

  

Help me get this club back on track to be the inclusive & family friendly club that our founding members intended it to be.  

Thanks, 

 

--John, Kinston 

 

Merilee RehfieldñCandidate for Confederate Civilian Leader      
Ladies and gentlemen,  

      

My name is Marilee Rehfield.  My husband and I have been members of the WCWA since August 

of 2010.   I joined as a member of the Union Civilian Corps and was part of that unit until the end of 

the 2011 season.  In 2012 I became a member of the Mason-Dixon Township and continue to enjoy 

this group of people.  I have held the position of Unit Leader for the Mason-Dixon Township since 

2014.  

I enjoyed being the Confederate Coordinator in 2015 and am excited to be nominated for the 2016 

season.  I am committed to bringing the Confederate Civilianõs another season of fun.  If elected, I 

plan to continue to foster our learning from one another so that we continue to expand our living history knowledge to present 

to the public.  I am in the planning stage of a School of the Civilian open to all the WCWA members. 

 

Sincerely,  

Marilee Rehfield  
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2015 WCWA Administrative Board Elections  

The Candidates Speak (continued) 

John CaverlyñCandidate for Chairman 

Dear WCWA family  

I am writing this to announce to you all that I am running for the chairmanship of the 2016 Washington 

Civil War Association.  Besides being a  

member of this oranization for over 15 years, I bring with me a long tradition of working with and presiding 

over not ð for ð profit organizations.  Most  

recently I completed 5 years as an appointed and elected officer of my  

Masonic lodge serving as Master (Chairman) for the 2013 ð 2014 year, I am the elected treasure of a local 

political party, I operate my own consulting firm, and I am the Commander of an US Air force Auxiliary 

squadron.  I understand the laws rules and regulations that organizations such as ours must follow to stay  

compliant with state and federal  regulations and have a proven record of organizational progress and membership growth.  

When I started in the Washington Civil War association, we were a large family, where we would fight like mad on the battle 

field and then be friendly foes at night, however we have lost that  

feeling.  When I talk to many former members they say, that this is becoming too political, not fun, the environment has 

changed, and with that I would agree.  Over the last several years we have  

allowed an environment of bullying to exist, unchallenged and not addressed in this organization, not just in social media posts 

filled with foul and bullish language and harassment, but real bullying in our camps, meetings and activities, where organizational 

leaders, commanders, and units, bully members of this organization, directly personally, face to face with no recourse or  

accountability.  We have created an environment where long time members leave the organization because they no longer feel 

the environment is accepting of them based on race, sex, religion, or sexual orientation, the WCWA is not socially, emotionally, 

or spiritually safe today.  

If elected I intend to try to take this organization into a different direction, change our culture and bring us back to the family 

friendly environment of the past.   

·         I intend to put together a committee to draft a uniform code of conduct with clear and fair discipline process   

·         I intend to have our governing documents reviewed by an independent legal counsel experienced in not-for-profit laws   

·         I will end the practices of using member owned business to support our events, unless there is a compelling reason 

·         I intend to look at how we can improve the membership experience,   

The sad truth is this. If we remain as we are, we will continue to lose good members and may even lose the club if left unre-

solved, so please consider this when you cast your vote, you vote will  

decide if we continue on as we are now, a club full of problems and an environment of intolerance and intimidation, far from 

where we started or want to be, or a vote to change directions, to try to reach back into the past and capture that feeling of family 

and comradely where the person next to you has your back, blue, gray, civilian or military.   

Are you willing to take a chance and make a change?  You vote is important donõt waste it on what is not working. 

In-Service 

John Caverly 

1
st
 Confederate Engineers 

Happy Autumn!! 



 

 

 The Dispatch Advertising 

Submit your ads and let the Dispatch work for you. This is a free service for WCWA members. Ads will be 
run for four months and then removed. If the item sells before that, or you wish to run your ad for another 
four months, please contact the Editor.   Thank you. 

LONGHORN LEATHER  

Handcrafted quality leather goods 

for the serious re-enactor.  

Custom work available. 

Lee McKewen, Maker 

509-627-1330 
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Items for sale:  

 

Small parlor table, chairs, ladies apparel,  

canvas flooring with plastic lining approx. 12õx24õ,  

some crystal items, small hanging lamps, table lamps,  

and more.  

12õx14õ wall tent with floor piece, 

wood frame included.  

$1,200  

 

Contact Beth Sier, 425 -308 -7963, or 

BethSier@comcast.net  

 

�� 

The 11th Mississippi  

is a new and growing unit.  

If you are looking for a unit  

in which to have fun,  

this is the one.   

Contact 1st Lt. George Sier  

at 425-308-1224 

or geosier@comcast.net 

 

 
JACKET FOR SALE 

 

A North Carolina shell jacket in Old Richmond Gray with 
French Blue Piping, belt loops, epaulets and NC bronze 
cast buttons.  
  

It is a size 44, purchased from Grand Illusions and in 
great condition. 
 

Asking $60.00   
 

Contact Mark Burnett, Quartermaster 7th SCVI at  
509-669-3700  or email at scvi7th@yahoo.com.   


